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December 2, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
This letter transmits an ordinance that will enable King County to support implementation of the collective bargaining agreement between the Service Employees International Union (SEIU) Local 925 [Department of Public Defense (DPD)] and King County for the period of January 1, 2015 through December 31, 2017.  The attached ordinance, if approved, will increase the 2015/2016 appropriation for the Department of Public Defense by $8,925,000 and by $378,000 for DPD Mental Illness and Drug Dependency (MIDD) program.  In addition to the agreement with SEIU, this supplemental ordinance also includes sufficient appropriation for the collective bargaining agreement with the Public Defense Management Guild (Department of Public Defense - Supervisors and Managers), which has been finalized and is expected to be transmitted to the King County Council in the coming weeks.  In total, the two agreements cover approximately 370 employees in the Department of Public Defense. 
Employees of the non-profit law firms that previously provided public defense services in King County on contract became employees of King County on July 1, 2013.  Since that time, their salaries have been frozen at the levels they were at when they came into the County.  The agreements with SEIU and the Management Guild will move DPD employees into County classifications at parity with those of the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office effective January 1, 2015 and provide cost-of-living adjustments at the standard rates agreed to with other labor organizations thereafter. 
The employees covered by these bargaining agreement provide constitutionally mandated public defender services to indigent individuals that are accused of a crime or facing other similar action by the government.  The members of the SEIU bargaining unit include attorneys, investigators, mitigation specialists, paralegals, legal administrative specialists and other necessary administrative support staff.  The members of the Management Guild bargaining unit include the managers and supervisors that oversee the Department’s work.  Collectively, these employees ensure that King County provides high quality representation to indigent individuals and develop, support and promote programs to improve the justice system.

These collective bargaining agreements further the County’s Strategic Plan by attracting and retaining a quality workforce by providing fair market wages and working conditions for employees of the Department of Public Defense.

The settlements reached are products of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the unions.  The agreements compare favorably with other settlements and are within our capacity to finance.  The agreements have been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help to provide King County residents with a robust and constitutionally sound criminal justice system.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, at 206-263-9687.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Lorinda Youngcourt, King County Public Defender, Department of Public Defense
